
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MINUTES 
FEBRUARY 13th, 2020
The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled monthly meeting on Thursday, February 13th, 2020. Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00pm with a salute to the flag, led by Grange Member Elliott Wilser.

Roll call: 
Wendy Burton – present



Margaret Fallon - present

Mary Weinberger – present



Frank Pepe – present



Paul Coughlin - present

Supervisor Burton stated that at this meeting, the Town Board was honoring the memory of Dorothy Burdick.  Her son, Mark Burdick, on behalf of his brothers and sister, thanked the Town for this honor.  His Mom and Dad were the 8th and 6th generations respectively of family living in this town, and they dedicated their lives to community service. As Historian, his Mom made many scrapbooks for the Town as well as ones for his sister and brothers.  When the Town Board named Kathy Spiers as Town Historian, his Mom’s personal choice, she would be smiling.
MOTION TO APPROVE AGENDA: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to approve the agenda.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  The Supervisor stated that the agenda was shortened to allow time for a planned presentation.  She also introduced three people in attendance: Matt Martini from the Hudson Valley Regional Office of the State Comptroller, Greg Pulver, our County legislator and chair of that body, and Heidi Seelbach, County Commissioner of Finance.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. YOUTH AMBASSADOR POSITION: Supervisor Burton read the following resolution for her appointment of Elliott Wilser as “Youth Ambassador” and describing his academic achievements, hobbies and community involvement:
RESOLUTION #2A OF 2020

TO CREATE THE POSITION OF YOUTH AMBASSADOR


Whereas the Town Board of the Town of Stanford wished to create strong ties to younger members of the Town of Stanford Community, and


Whereas, there will be substantial benefits to the overarching goal of fostering an environment that actively invites younger citizens to engage with their local government and its volunteer committees, as well as the existing organizations within the Town, including but not limited to the Stanford Grange, the Stanford Lions Club, the Stanford Fire District and the American Legion, and


Whereas there will be active outreach to the School District’s teachers and students to understand any concerns that should be brought before this Town Board, as well as engage them in community projects, and


Whereas we believe that these interactions will create stronger ties within our community,


Now Therefore, Be it Resolved that the Supervisor and the Stanford Town Board create the position of Youth Ambassador and appoint Elliott Wilser to fill this position for a term of two years.

Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.
Roll call vote as follows: Margaret Fallon – yes; Frank Pepe – yes; Wendy Burton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes.  Resolution #2A of 2020 adopted and certified this 13th day of February 2020. 
2. DEPUTY TOWN CLERK POSITION: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to fund the position of Deputy Town Clerk.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
3. SPECIAL TOWN BOARD MEETING: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to hold a Special Town Board meeting on Thursday, February 27th in order to finish conducting business that was left off tonight’s agenda.  Motion carried with all voting in favor. 
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PRESENTATION OF TOWN’S FINANCIAL STATUS:
Supervisor Burton gave a detailed slide presentation of how the Town’s 2020 Budget went from an approximate 11% tax decrease in October 2019 to a 60% tax decrease on November 14th, 2019.  She introduced Grange Master Katie Fallon, who acted as moderator for the question and answer period that followed.

Mark D’Agostino, 26 Ernest Road – disputed the amount that the December bank statements showed $2.7 million in the accounts, taking out $1 million for taxes with encumbrances of $225,000 so you started with $1.7 million, the State says that you should not have more than a 10% fund balance so decreasing the taxes was the wise thing to do, that the minutes from November 14th were manipulated, that the 2020 budget was available to the public for 3 months, and your mailing with taxpayer dollars was a disgrace.  Councilman Pepe responded with his compilation of figures of the Town’s various funds that are and are not accessible, adding that the fund balances have been coming down steadily over the years.
Councilman Paul Coughlin passed out a document that disputed the Poughkeepsie Journal’s article about the Town’s fund balance.  Mr. Pepe added that the 2020 budget year is solid but next year could be the problem.  Will be able to see better when 2019 is complete.  
Tom Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road – as a resident since the ‘50s, we have the best people running this town, wants to work with people and help them out.
Henry Boehringer, 38 Thompson Lane – has more history than most regarding the fund balances, sounds like we have an adequate one now, but the Town has had a long history of high fund balances, of overstating expenses and understating revenues.  Should have a vote by the residents to use certain town funds.
Maria DeWald, 127 Willowbrook Road – the Town Board voted for a 10% tax cut, then it became 60% that was not voted on and looks like we owe the Town $410, and did not like the insinuation that the Clerk had changed the minutes.  Supervisor Burton spoke of the actual video footage of the 11/14 meeting and vote. 
Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road – wants to learn the status, not hear political speeches, people have pertinent questions for the current situation.

Brad Ralston, 54 Knight Road – thanked the Town Board for their work so far, but wants to hear about the change, has seen the video and read the minutes, agrees that they voted on the 10% reduction budget, and the Board had approved those minutes.
Councilwoman Mary Weinberger – we approved the preliminary budget and didn’t vote on a 60% decrease.  Only two people had access to the budget and were aware of the change even though one says he didn’t know who did it.
Linda Murray, 1502 Bulls Head Road – relived to know that the taxes were not going up 50%, but instead of blaming, up to the State, but let’s look for solutions for the future.

Joe Kiernan, 122 Hunns Lake Road – would give back the money right now.  Supervisor Burton spoke of options, a loan with interest burdens but a restorative tax levy would be the best direction.  Pine Plains and Millerton have a 50% fund balance; the State no longer says what town should have.  A conversation for the future but we need to deal with this matter now as a community coming together.
Carl Merritt, 168 Creamery Road – what would the surplus go up to with 11% decrease return? Never seen so many annoyed about a tax decrease, will have more than enough money, shouldn’t complain about a 60% tax decrease.  Councilman Pepe wasn’t exactly sure yet as 2019 has not been finalized.  Councilman Coughlin thought a $545,000 surplus.
Curtis Moore, 54 Knight Road – should determine that this will not happen again.  Supervisor Burton stated that the Board is working on corrective action plan, along with the State Comptroller’s audit, have policies and practices in place so this can’t happen, and to find out what is a reasonable fund balance to keep the Town running.
Teddy Secor, 660 Cold Spring Road – what are the County and State’s thoughts on this?  Ever had this type of situation?
Greg Pulver, D. C. Legislature Chair – hasn’t seen this before, asking for a corrective tax levy.  Asked Heidi Seelbach, she also had not also seen something similar in her 20 years.
Matt Martini, Regional Director, State Comptroller’s Office – in western New York, a corrective issue due to a mistake, but the correction could upset the tax cap, so we’re working with them.  Will take 6 months to complete a corrective action plan, internal controls will be addressed.

Claudia DeBellis, 265 Charwill Drive – be clear that it was supposed to be an 11% drop, something done tricky to make it 60% and we will have to pay it back.
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Manuel Gonzalez, 195 Hunns Lake Road – good to have a savings account, and good that taxpayers didn’t have to go into debt for the new garage, and it’s a fair plan presented.  No one ever gets a 60% decrease. This shows we’re a strong community.

Mark Lagus, 45 Hunns Lake Road – read a letter about the past election but called on the Town Board to have this new tax levy to restore the 11% cut, for the County to approve it and the town’s residents to support you.
Greg Bull, 2 McIntyre Way – to Mr. Martini, after this audit could there be consequences for their actions with these irregularities?  Mr. Martini – potentially, but first to the investigative unit at the Attorney General’s office.

Jose Otero, 211 Ernest Road – what will this cost us?  How do we move forward if not approved?  Supervisor Burton encourages this second levy but if not, perhaps a loan but is certain that 2021 that would not have enough funding.  Mr. Otero - who will vote for this loan – the residents?  Mr. Pepe said that time will tell.  Mrs. Burton said that her door is always open, and this problem may unite the community.

Gary Johnson, 287 Hunns Lake Road - only got a 20% discount but haven’t’ paid the taxes yet, but what do we pay?  Mr. Pepe said pay what the bill says.

Jeff Spahn, 265 Charwill Drive – how long before the town runs out of money?  Mrs. Burton and Mr. Pepe both said that we will get through 2020 but not sustainable for the next year nor the next.
Maureen Scholl, 124 Tic Toc Way – how much does this second levy cost?  Assessor Steve Gotovich – total would be about $1 total per tax bill.

Carol Hanlon, 422 Hobbs Lane – to Greg Pulver, can the County absorb some of this cost for postage and administrative work so the Town does not have to absorb this burden?  Assessor Gotovich said that the County OCIS gives good service and $3,600 is pretty reasonable.

Mary Ellen Scullard, N. Anson Road – what is the timeline for this?  The Supervisor replied that a town law must be written, and then sent to the County Legislature for approval, then get the bills printed as expeditiously as possible.

Bill Dobie, Goodwin Lane – is the Recreation Department part of the Highway Department?  Was told no.

Erik Kusko, 113 Ridge Road – is the final budget posted online?  The Supervisor said no but we will get that done.  A good idea.

Alexandra Pinnachio, N. Anson Road – appreciated the tax cut and doesn’t really know if this was done incorrectly but up to others to decide that, but should look forward and not back.    Ms. Burton showed another slide of NYS Town Law regarding finances that showed the law was not followed.
Allison Karpf, 9 Karpf Place – all work hard to pay our taxes, keep our homes nice, take care of our families, so you pay your taxes because we want to live here in a beautiful town, need to become invested in our town to hope this does not happen again.


Supervisor Burton thanked those in attendance for their respect and patience, and with no more questions, made a motion to adjourn at 8:30pm, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,


Ritamary Bell
Town Clerk

